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Finalizing City Budget Brings
Division among Councilmembers

by James Giese

Council Sets New Policy
For Driveway Aprons

by Sandy Smith

Sappington Hopes to Go
To Iraq to Train Police

by Barbara Young

Council OKs Open Space
Plan with Two Changes

by James Giese

What Goes On
Monday, June 16

8 p.m., Council Work-
session, State’s Attorney
Glenn Ivey (Stakeholder),
Municipal Building

8 p.m., Board of Elec-
tions, Community Center
Wednesday, June 18

8 p.m., Council Work-
session, Greenbelt Lake
Watershed Assessment,
Community Center

How many citizens does it
take to turn the Greenbelt City
Council around?  The answer is
not many.  Council adopted the
budget for the fiscal year (FY)
beginning July 1 at its regular
June 9 meeting with a few
changes to the budget over those
tentatively approved at a May
19 worksession.  Two of the
changes were the result of lob-
bying efforts by a few citizens.
The budget still requires a four
cent tax rate increase.  Other ac-
tions at the meeting are reported
in a separate story.

Before adopting the budget,
council first needed to officially
adopt the changes it had previ-
ously agreed to at the May 19
worksession.  However, by failing
to make one change previously
agreed to and making two other
changes council increased ex-
penses by $8,500.  The added
expenses were funded by reduc-
ing the amount the budget set
aside for reserves for unforeseen
expenses thereby not affecting
the amount of the tax increase.

Two changes were the result of
citizen contacts with council
urging the funding increases.

Clement Lau appeared at the
meeting (one of five citizens)
bearing an updated petition con-
taining 47 signatures (including
nine or more nonresidents) urg-
ing council not to close the
Aquatic and Fitness Center a
half-hour earlier in the evening
as proposed by the city manager
and tentatively agreed to by
council.  The added cost of re-
storing those hours was $4,000.
Lau noted that while the pool
would stay open until 10:30
p.m., it would close its doors to
admissions at 10, the same time
that other recreation centers
would close.

Turnbull
Councilmember Alan Turnbull

moved for restoring the extra
half-hour noting that he might
want to get back to going to the
pool and if he did he would
have to go late.  Councilmember
Thomas White noted that usually
Turnbull abstained on issues he

had an interest in, but Turnbull
responded that it was “theoreti-
cal” that he would be going
back so he would vote on this.
Turnbull’s motion carried.

By failing to approve a
$2,000 cut in the budget for the
Greenbelt Connection, council
agreed to continue to provide
bus service on Sunday after-
noons, even though it previously
had tentatively decided to make
that cut.  At the final budget
worksession, council had agreed
to eliminate four hours of opera-
tion on Sunday afternoons be-
cause of lack of ridership.  How-
ever, a motion by White at the
meeting to change the budget to
cut this service failed to get a
second.  Turnbull then said he
had been contacted by a citizen
who asked what could be done
to get bus service on Sunday af-
ternoons, noting that with the
loss of the Greenbelt Connection,
there would be no service avail-
able whatsoever.  White then

Besides holding a public hear-
ing on the budget at its May 27
regular meeting, the Greenbelt
City Council agreed to pay the
cost of repairing private driveway
aprons in city streets, adopting a
new policy.  It also urged the
Maryland Municipal League to
make as its legislative priority
the protection of existing mu-
nicipal revenue resources.

There was extensive discus-
sion, however, on the new policy
on driveway aprons.  The city
proposes to assume responsibility
for repair or replacement of
driveway aprons that go from a
private driveway to city property,
for example from a home to a
city street.  The city will deter-
mine need of replacement and
schedule the work over a multi-
year program.

The new policy still permits
city residents to repair or replace
an apron themselves at their own
cost.  It does not cover aprons
on private property or property
owned by the state or county.

Two decidedly different views
were expressed about this new
proposal.  The mayor and council
majority felt that the city was re-
sponsible for the sidewalk and
street and that including the
driveway aprons connecting the
two was logical and fair.  On the
other hand, Councilmember Alan
Turnbull spoke against the policy,
which he deemed unfair and a
giveaway.  He suggested that
council was “pandering to voters”
with the new policy which would
benefit only some residents.

Good Appearance
Davis said that “good appear-

ances benefit all,” and that there
were many examples of benefits
enjoyed by some – tennis courts,
parks, fitness center – which add
to the quality of life for all.
Turnbull responded that “he who
benefits should pay” and that the
city should certainly require
work to be done when necessary
and by established standards to

See OPEN SPACE, page 5 See IRAQ, page 5

See APRONS, page 9

At its May 9 regular meeting,
besides adopting the budget for
fiscal year 2004, the Greenbelt
City Council recognized a city
intern, Amanda Wildoner, for re-
ceiving a scholarship, introduced
a resolution to increase swim-
ming pool fees and approved an
open space program for FY 2004.

Open Space
Council approved the city’s

2004 Program Open Space Plan,
but requested some modifications
to it.  The plan is part of the
procedure required to obtain
state open space grant funds. In
FY 2004 the city will have
$1,171,060 available for spend-
ing on the purchase or develop-
ment of park and open-space
land.  Much of this $649,000
will be used to acquire the city’s
number one priority, the 10-acre
Sunrise Property in Greenbelt
East, south of the Holiday Inn.
As part of  an agreement reached
with the land’s owners that in-
volved the now-completed acqui-
sition of property on Hanover
Parkway for a new post office fa-
cility, council had also reached
agreement with the owners to
buy the Sunrise property.
McLaughlin advised the council
that the grant request to fund the
purchase was undergoing state
clearinghouse review and that
the Sunrise owners had been ad-
vised of the city’s desire to go
to settlement.

Four other acquisitions now
are proposed using the open
space funds, each an unidentified

parcel of land in each of the
three sectors of the city.
Greenbelt East II Park Land Ac-
quisition is for an unspecified
parcel of wooded land in
Greenbelt East somewhere within
the city south of Greenbelt Road
and east of the Baltimore-Wash-
ington Parkway, except for the
Maryland Trade Center.  Council
requested that the boundaries in-
clude a vacant parcel at the end
of Mandan Road.

Greenbelt West Parkland Ac-
quisition is for an unspecified
parcel of undeveloped land north
of the Capital Beltway and west
of Kenilworth Avenue in the vi-
cinity of Capital Office Park.
Council asked that the Greenbelt
Metro Station site (North and
South core) be added.  This will
be done as another acquisition
site to be called Greenbelt West
II Parkland Acquisition, accord-
ing to city planner Terri Hruby.

Historic Greenbelt Parkland
Acquisition is for the purchase of
about one acre of undeveloped
land within historic Greenbelt to
serve as pedestrian links/path-
ways, etc. for neighborhood resi-
dents.  While amounts are allo-
cated for each project, additional
funds are expected to be added
as future open space funds allo-
cations become available.

Recognition
One of the city’s interns, just

graduated from Eleanor
Roosevelt High School, was

Our interview pro-
ceeds in the quiet of a
windowless office in the
police department base-
ment.  I’m talking with
an officer who has just
retired after 25-plus years
with the Greenbelt Police
Department, Sergeant
Marr “Doug” Sapping-
ton.  (Marr is a family name.)

At age 60 but looking years
younger, the tall, soft-spoken ser-
geant who lived in Lakeside
North at one time says he may
be about to go to Iraq as a po-
lice advisor.  If so, he will join
more than 1,000 other advisors
coming from America, England
and Australia to help train new
police forces for the country.

“I  gather from what I’ve read
that the citizens are really afraid
of the police there and I have
some ideas about how to gain
their trust again,” he says.  It
won’t hurt either that he knows
computers, having started learn-
ing in 1963 during two years in
the Air Force Strategic Air Com-
mand.  He also worked with
bank computers and was a com-
puter systems analyst for a con-
sulting company before becom-
ing a police officer.

It was a Lakeside North
neighbor, Kenneth Stair, who
convinced him to join the
Greenbelt force.  Stair was al-
ready a member of the depart-
ment.  As the years went on,
Sappington sampled many police
specialty units, spending 12
years in the department’s Patrol
Division and 13 years in its

Criminal Investigations
Unit as well as working
in crime prevention.
At various times he
served as commander
of both Patrol and
Criminal Investigations.

Ironically, as it turns
out, he once worked
long and closely with

the State Department and other
government agencies to arrange
the return from Iraq of eight-year-
old Greenbelter Qussay Luay
Nuaimy, who was abducted and
taken to Baghdad by his father
in 1992.  It took three years of
careful work, but in 1995
Sappington was at JFK Airport in
New York when the little boy was
returned to America.

Helping People
I am not surprised to learn

that this quiet man derives most
pleasure, beyond good friend-
ships made in the police depart-
ment, from knowing he did the
best he could and from being
able to help people.  “It was
more important to me to feel
good about what I did than any-
thing else,” he says.  “Young
people came up to me on the
street to say ‘thank you,’”he
says.  Once a man whom he
helped to obtain detox treat-
ment later became a substance
abuse counselor.  “That same
man came up to me 10 years
later and asked me to give him
his 10-year chip at a substance
abuse meeting,” Sappington re-
members with pleasure.

City of Greenbelt

WILDLIFE
ADVISORY

Due to the large number
of raccoon sightings, we are
posting this wildlife advisory.

Please be aware of the fact
that raccoons are being forced
to live in urban areas. Forag-
ing during the day is not ex-
tremely uncommon because
of the availability of food
and the fact that raccoons do
not have a natural predator in
this area.

If you notice a raccoon
having trouble walking or
with discharge around the
face area, please contact Ani-
mal Control at 301-474-6124.

Do not approach the ani-
mal or try to trap it. The situ-
ation is being monitored and
traps are in place throughout
the area. Monitoring your
companion animals outside is
highly recommended.

If you have any questions
or concerns, please call 301-
474-6124.

GNR 061203 print.pmd 6/12/2003, 2:00 PM1



Page 2             GREENBELT NEWS REVIEW           Thursday, June 12, 2003

News Review

News Editor:  Elaine Skolnik 301-598-1805
Assistant to the Editor:  Eileen Farnham 301-513-0482

Greenbelt Community Center at 15 Crescent Rd.
OFFICE HOURS: Monday 2 - 4 p.m., Tuesday 2 - 4, 8 - 10 p.m.

Alfred M. Skolnik, President, 1959-1977
Elaine Skolnik, President, 1977-1985

President Emeritus, 1985-

Editor:  Mary Lou Williamson 301-441-2662
Assistant Editor:  Barbara Likowski 301-474-8483

15 Crescent Road, Suite 100, Greenbelt, Maryland 20770-1887
newsreview@greenbelt.com

301-474-4131 • FAX 301-474-5880

Greenbelt

BUSINESS MANAGER: Ron Wells 301-474-4131
CIRCULATION (Core of Greenbelt): Ian Tuckman 301-459-5624

BOARD OF DIRECTORS
James Giese, president; Eileen Farnham, vice president; Diane Oberg, treasurer; Mary

Moien, secretary; Virginia Beauchamp, Barbara Hopkins, and Judy Bell.

DEADLINES: Letters, articles and ads—10 p.m. Tuesday. Materials for publication may be
mailed to address above, deposited in our box in the Co-op grocery store (by 7 p.m.
Tuesday) or brought to our office in the Community Center, 15 Crescent Road, during office
hours. Mail subscriptions—$35/year.

STAFF
Rusty Anthony, Hopi Auerbach, Jackie Bealle, Virginia Beauchamp, Laura Beckert, Judy Bell,
Judi Bordeaux, Louis Cannon, Sharon Carroll, Rebecca Coleman, Cynthia Cummings, Kay
Cummings, Peter Curtis, Pat Davis, Thelma deMola, Thomas Fishbeck, Anne Gardner, Al Gei-
ger, Bernina McGee Giese, James Giese, Judy Goldstein, Eve Gresser, Shirl Hayes, Patty Heil,
Sabine Hentrich, Solange Hess, Barbara Hopkins, Elizabeth Jay, Dennis Jelalian, Tom Jones,
Suzanne Krofchik, Meta Lagerwerff, Pam Lambird, Sandra Lange, Betsy Likowski, Maria del
Mar Lopez, Lucie MacKinnon, Pat McCoy, Cathie Meetre, Emma Mendoza, Rachel Mirsky, Mary
Moien, Marat Moore, Alice Murray, Diane Oberg, Millie O’Dea, Elly Oudemans, I.J. Parker, Linda
Paul, Leonie Penney, Eileen Peterson, Jane Rissler, Altoria Bell Ross, Sandra Surber Smith,
Anne Sucher, Dorothy Sucher, Helen Sydavar, Joanne Tucker, Marbury Wethered, Barbara
Young, Virgina Zanner and Keith Zevallos.

AN INDEPENDENT NEWSPAPER

The Old Curmudgeon

I. 
J.

 P
A

R
K

E
R

 ©
2

0
0

3

“Just thinking about Martha and ENRON . . . .”
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GREENBELT VIDEO
301-441-9446

114 Centerway, Roosevelt Center
Mon-Fri 3-9pm   Sat 11am-9pm   Sun 12-6pm

Special Orders for All Occasions
We Can Find It

New Titles Every Week
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Videos

FaxingCopying

DVDs

Week of June 13

OLD GREENBELT
THEATRE

301-474-9744 • 301-474-9745
129 Centerway

www.pgtheatres.com

Friday
*5:15, 7:30, 9:35

Saturday
*3:00, *5:15, 7:30, 9:35

Sunday
*3:00, *5:15, 7:30

Monday - Thursday
*5:15, 7:30

*These shows at $5.00

Spellbound (G)

2003

2003

Cal l  Natasha Jewel l  at  (301) 352-8665 or Kathy Patsas at  (301) 513-7759Cal l  Natasha Jewel l  at  (301) 352-8665 or Kathy Patsas at  (301) 513-7759Cal l  Natasha Jewel l  at  (301) 352-8665 or Kathy Patsas at  (301) 513-7759Cal l  Natasha Jewel l  at  (301) 352-8665 or Kathy Patsas at  (301) 513-7759Cal l  Natasha Jewel l  at  (301) 352-8665 or Kathy Patsas at  (301) 513-7759
to register or for more informat ion.to regis ter or for more informat ion.to regis ter or for more informat ion.to regis ter or for more informat ion.to regis ter or for more informat ion.

Only 6 Rehearsals – All on Thursday Nights
Website:  www.missgreenbelt.com

Letters
THANKS

We wish to thank the more
than 500 folks who came out
June 7 and 8 to enjoy the
Roosevelt Center Arts Festival
during Greenbelt Day Weekend
and the many individual volun-
teers and Greenbelt arts organiza-
tions that contributed to its suc-
cess.

The Roosevelt Center Arts
Festival received encouragement
and support from the merchants
of Roosevelt Center.  In particu-
lar we wish to thank Paul
Sanchez, the manager of Old
Greenbelt Theatre, the venue for
both film showings; the Co-op
supermarket, which donated the
food used in the “Banquet of the
Sculptures” art project; Greenbelt
Credit Union for their donation
to the festival and Greenbelt
Video, Greenbelt Barber and Hair
Stylist and Generous Joe’s Deli
for providing awards for Vids by
Kids and the Banquet of Sculp-
tures.

The Roosevelt Center Arts
Festival was made possible by a
grant from the Prince George’s
Arts Council.  We also appreci-
ated the assistance of the city’s
Public Works Department and
Recreation Department.  We hope
that Greenbelt’s art organizations,
merchants and the city will con-
tinue to work together to build a
healthy and creative business
and community center in
Roosevelt Center.

Barbara Simon, Co-Chair
Tom Baker, Co-Chair

Roosevelt Center
Arts Festival

BUDGET continued from page 1

withdrew his motion and the
budget cut was not implemented.
The bus service was left un-
changed.

The third change was to
make a $2,500 increase in the
city manager’s salary.  This was
done without comment.

Rule Suspension
After the motions to change

the city manager’s budget were
acted upon, it was necessary to
adopt a budget ordinance.  With
Councilmember Edward Putens
only briefly attending the meet-
ing (the President calls, he said)
and with White opposed to the
budget as agreed to by the other
councilmembers, there was some
doubt about the ordinance being
approved that evening.  For the
ordinance to be adopted at the
same meeting it was introduced a
suspension of rules was required.
Rule suspension requires the con-
sent of at least four counci-
lmembers.  If White opposed the
rule suspension the budget could
not have been adopted that
evening,

White called this year’s bud-
get process “the most disappoint-
ing . . .that I have participated
in.”  He said that the
worksession of May 19 “was not
a good evening for the city.”

White faulted the council for
adding $20,000 of expenses to
the budget by continuing to fund
a red light camera that was not
realizing sufficient funds to pay
for its cost and that the “tweaks”
to the budget council made that
night could have been funded
out of those savings with funds
left over to add to the city’s re-
serves.  He felt that the council
should have funded another staff
member for the Department of
Planning and Community Devel-
opment.  He also felt that the
Public Works Department needs
far more help to maintain city
buildings –  the buildings that
we like – should have been

funded.   Also there is a need for
greater reserves for equipment re-
placement and building repairs,
he said. He criticized City Man-
ager Michael McLaughlin for not
being more forceful in identify-
ing funding needs.  White con-
cluded that he felt that a major-
ity of citizens support paying
taxes for needed services.

Turnbull said that he would
not obstruct a vote to approve a
budget.  He justified restoring
the red light camera that staff
had proposed deleting.  “We
were not trying to create a cash
cow,” he said, “we were trying to
bring in a program that is to
save lives.”  He contended that
the red light camera program
“brings in a quarter million more
in revenues than it costs.  We
should put a red light camera
everywhere the state allows.”  He
said that he would support more
cameras to the point that rev-
enues and expenses are even.

Councilmember Rodney Rob-
erts said that he had once been
in White’s opposing position but
had voted to suspend the rules
to enable the majority to act..

Anger
After concluding that nothing

would be gained by opposing
the rule suspension except the
council being called back for a
second meeting the next day,
White supported a motion to sus-
pend the rules.

Upon taking a final roll call
vote to adopt the amended bud-
get, White voted no.  Mayor
Judith Davis then declared that
she was very angry.  White
asked if she were mad at him.
Davis refused to declare her an-
ger as being at any individual.

Davis called the budget “a
good budget.”  It adds some new
programs, maintains existing staff
and gives employees a salary in-
crease, she said.  “There is a lot
we need to do to maintain a
quality city.”

June NAMI Meeting
The June meeting of the

NAMI family support group will
be held on Thursday, June 19
from 7 to 9 p.m. at the New
Carrollton Municipal Center, 6016
Princess Garden Parkway.  Linda
O’Neil will speak on “In Our Own
Voice, Living with Mental Ill-
ness.”  For information call Mary
J. Kelley, 301-577-6026.

Traffic Signal
Not Warranted

City Manager Michael
McLaughlin has been notified by
the Washington Metropolitan
Area Transit Authority that a traf-
fic study that was done on
Cherrywood Lane and Metro Ac-
cess Drive does not support a traf-
fic signal being installed.  In fact,
according to McLaughlin, the
study “implies that a signal
would make matters worse.”  The
response from WMATA further in-
dicates that they cannot contribute
to traffic control measures which
are not on WMATA property.

.

Come join the community-
wide celebration of Greek heri-
tage this weekend at St.
Theodore’s Greek Orthodox
Church.  The Spring Greek Fes-
tival begins on Friday, June 13
and runs through Sunday, June
15.  Admission is free and the
festival is open all three days
from noon to 9:30 p.m.

Favorite Greek food special-
ties will be featured including
gyro and souvlaki sandwiches,
grilled lamb, baklava, moussaka,
pastitsio, cheese and spinach pies

and Greek pastries.  Greek beer
and wines will be available.

The Greek Festival features a
live band with traditional Greek
folk dancing starting at 5 p.m.
every evening. Various arts and
crafts will be available, along
with a moon bounce for the kids.
Come join in for great food and
entertainment in a family
friendly atmosphere.  The church
is located at 7101 Cipriano Road
just behind K-Mart. For further
information visit the website at
www.sttheodores.org.

Greek Food Festival This Weekend
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Community Events

Greenbelt Arts Center
presents

June 6 - June 28
Fridays & Saturdays at 8 pm

Sunday, June 15 & 22 at 2 pm

$10/$8 students, senior citizens

Reservations 301-441-8770

123 Centerway, Greenbelt, MD

301-441-8770

http://www.greenbeltartscenter.org

Explorations Visits
Mayan Civilization

Explorations Unlimited will
continue its presentation of the
Time-Life’s Lost Civilization Se-
ries with the video “Maya: The
Blood of Kings” on Friday, June
20. This video explores the soar-
ing stone pyramids, teeming pla-
zas, painted ball courts and ma-
jestic temples of the ancient
Maya. Exploring archaeological
ruins reclaimed from the jungles
of Mexico, Honduras and Guate-
mala, viewers will discover the
secret of the power at the center
of this glittering civilization and
the still debated mystery of its
sudden, cataclysmic demise.

Explorations Unlimited is a
speaker series held every Friday
from 1 to 3 p.m. at the
Greenbelt Community Center.
This presentation will be held in
the Senior Classroom. Everyone
is welcome to attend and ques-
tions are always encouraged.
Call 301-397-2208 for more in-
formation.

Golden Age Club
by Bunny Fitzgerald

The Golden Age Club busi-
ness meeting was held on June
4. Some changes in the bylaws
were noted and a new member,
Marsha Voigt, was welcomed by
President Ellie Rimar.

There’s still time to sign up
for the trip on July 24 to Harris-
burg, Pa. to tour the capital, ride
on a paddle wheeler on the river,
shop and have lunch.

We were saddened by the
deaths of two members, Annie
Citron and Bill Hand.  Our con-
dolences to their families.

The yard sale had to be can-
celled due to rain.  It will be
held on June 14 and will be
moved to the Community Center
in case of rain.  Rain or shine, it
will be held.

Rockets Baseball
by Mike Kerdock

The Rockets were rained out
again with Lake Shore on Satur-
day, June 7.  The team will have
a doubleheader against Annapo-
lis at 3 p.m. on Saturday, June
14 at Roosevelt High School.

The 13-year-old Babe Ruth
prep team beat Hyattsville 6-2 on
Friday, June 6.  A solid pitching
effort by Mike Kerdock and
Tommy Haines along with a
flawless effort in the field led by
Alex Cherry at first base and
Mykal Brown at center closed
the deal.  Unfortunately Monday
followed  with a 15-9 loss but
12 of the 15 runs were unearned.
That shows the importance of
defense.

CARES Requests
Tutoring Volunteers

Greenbelt CARES Youth and
Family Services Bureau will have
a special program this summer
that could provide a community
service/service learning experi-
ence for a high school student
and earn students their service-
learning hours.

CARES will be hosting a “tu-
toring camp” this summer.  The
program will be held on Wednes-
day mornings in July from 9
a.m. to noon in the Municipal
Building.

The high school-service-
learner would assist as a
teacher’s helper and tutor the
“campers.”  The program is di-
rected, coordinated, supervised
and taught by Judith Hering,
M.S., Vocational/Educational
Counselor for the City of
Greenbelt.

Interested high school stu-
dents should call Judith Hering
at 301-245-6660, ext. 144 or
email jhering@ci.greenbelt.md.us
for enrollment information and
training.

Juneteenth Day
At Greenbelt Park

The National Park Service
will celebrate the second annual
“Juneteenth Day Festival” Satur-
day, June 21 from noon until 9
p.m. in the Sweetgum picnic area
at Greenbelt Park.  Juneteenth
commemorates the end of sla-
very in America.  The festival
will feature family-oriented ac-
tivities with a focus on commu-
nity involvement.  There will be
activities for children of all ages
and exhibits by environmental
groups, cultural and historical
displays.  Local groups featuring
gospel music will provide musi-
cal entertainment.  There will
also be African American story-
tellers, African drumming and
dancing and stories on Native
American culture.

Summer Tutoring
Program Continues

by Janet Goldberg
This is a reminder of the free

summer tutoring program (Grades
1 to 12) which will start on Sat-
urday, June 21 and continue ev-
ery Saturday through August 16
at the Springhill Lake Recreation
Center.  The time will be 9:30
a.m. to 12:30 p.m.  Levels of tu-
toring will be remedial, review
and advanced, as needed.  Com-
puter and tutorial learning soft-
ware are available and will be
used as appropriate.  SAT help
will be provided on request.

The program will be pat-
terned after the Homework and
Tutoring Program and the
Greenbelt Moving Ahead Pro-
gram (GMA) which were held
during the school year.

The first hour of the first
meeting on Saturday, June 21
will be devoted to an explana-
tion of the program, registration
and grouping.  Refreshments will
be provided.  Adults and students
are encouraged to attend.

If possible, textbooks should
be borrowed from the schools.
Otherwise select an appropriate
book from the library for the stu-
dent to use during tutoring and
at home.

For further information call
301-397-2212.

At the Library
Children’s Programs

Thursday, June 19, 10:15 a.m.,
Drop-In Storytime for ages three
to five; 11:15 a.m., Toddler Time
for two-year-olds with caregiver.

Adult Program
Wednesday, June 18, 2 p.m.,

book discussion of D. Graham
Burnett’s “Trial By Jury.”

Golden Age Club
Rummage Sale

The Golden Age rummage
sale, postponed previously be-
cause of rain, will be held rain
or shine on Saturday, June 14.
Unless there is rain, it will be
held in Roosevelt Center; if there
is rain, in the Community Center.

For more information, call
William Souser at 301-441-2043.

Service Projects
At Greenbelt Park

Greenbelt Park has service
projects available for Scouts and
other groups.  Cleanup projects
and splitting wood are among
the many opportunities for
groups or companies to help at
the park.  Greenbelt Park's en-
trance is located between
Kenilworth Avenue and the Bal-
timore-Washington Parkway at
6565 Greenbelt Road.  For more
information, call Park Ranger
Kevin P. Barry at 301-344-3944.

Poetry Plus Meets
Poetry Plus, a group for poets

and poetry lovers to listen and
talk, an appreciative audience for
new poems or old, poems people
love, hate or don’t understand
will meet on Saturday, June 14 at
the Greenbelt Library, 10:30 a.m.
to noon.  The suggested topic is
“ethnic culture.”  The group is
open to all who enjoy talking
about poetry.  It will help to
bring five to ten copies of poems
for the group to read.

Get in the Swim
With Water Polo

by Larry Hilliard
Come and check out summer

water polo at the Greenbelt
Aquatic and Fitness Center
(GAFC) from 8 to 10 p.m. on
Thursdays in the outdoor pool.
This year we are playing pick-up
water polo every Thursday night
from June 19 until July 31.  It’s
for teens and preteens and it’s
really cheap (see ad below).
Mark Otto is returning as one
coach and there may be a visit
from our Australian water polo
coach Peter Hardy, as well as in-
structors from the Naval Acad-
emy Water Polo Camp.  We also
have a new teenage coach, Lucas
Belenky, who will be forming
teams for playing in August
against other teams in Prince-
Mont summer swim league.
Lucas has four years of experi-
ence playing with the Rockville
Montgomery Water Polo Club.

Water polo is for kids 12-19
years old (11 if you’re a good
swimmer).  There will be three
levels of play, so this is a way
to get started even for those who
have never played before.  Check
in at the GAFC front desk, get a
couple of polo bucks, wear a
helmet and jump in.  It’s a lot of
fun and new to almost every-
body so get in the swim.  Call
Larry Hilliard at 301-474-7504 or
Clement Lau at 301-345-6110 if
you have questions.

GHI Notes
The next pre-purchase orien-

tation will be Monday, June 16
at 7:15 p.m. in the board room.

The Member and Community
Relations Committee will meet
June 17 at 7:30 p.m. in the
board room.

The Companion Animal Sub-
Committee meets June 18 at
7:30 p.m. in the board room.

The Finance Committee will
meet June 18 at 7 p.m. in the
board room.

The Board of Directors’
scheduled meetings for the sum-
mer months are July 10 and Au-
gust 14 at 7:30 p.m.

Friday Performance
At the New Deal

Middle Eastern dance will be
the Friday evening entertainment
at the New Deal Café on June 20
from 8 to 10:45 p.m.

Folk Dancers Invite
Folk to Open House

Give the soggy spring of
2003 a proper send-off.  Join the
International Folk Dancers at a
free open house in the air-condi-
tioned Greenbelt Youth Center at
7:30 p.m. on Friday, June 20.

If it’s fun, come to the first of
eight classes beginning Friday,
June 27 at 8 p.m. Beginners and
singles are welcome. The cost is
affordable. For further informa-
tion, contact the Greenbelt Rec-
reation Department at 301-397-
2200.

Rachel King, an ACLU staff
lawyer, will discuss and sign her
book, “Don’t Kill in Our Name,”
at 7:30 p.m. on Wednesday, June
18 at the New Deal Café.

King is a graduate of Smith
College.  She received her
master’s from Temple University
and law degree from Northeast-
ern.  The subtitle of her book is
“Families of Murder Victims
Speak Out Against the Death
Penalty.”  Many of those inter-
viewed are members of Murder
Victims’ Families for Reconcilia-
tion.

The event is sponsored by
the Greenbelt Greens.  For infor-
mation call Anja at 301-486-
0744 or the New Deal at 301-
474-5642.

ACLU Speaker
At New Deal Café

M-NCPPC Offers
Summer Fun

The Maryland National Capi-
tal Park and Planning Commis-
sion, Department of Parks and
Recreation, will operate summer
playgrounds for six weeks from
Monday, June 30 to Friday, Au-
gust 8.  In Greenbelt, they will
be located at Greenbelt Elemen-
tary School, Schrom Hills Park
and Springhill Lake Elementary
School.

Playgrounds will provide large
group activities for children ages
6 to 12 as of December 31, 2003,
who live in Prince George’s
County.  There is a fee for each
child for the six-week period; ad-
ditional nominal fees will be
charged for off-site transportation
and special events, where appli-
cable.  Registration is mandatory.

Playgrounds will operate
Mondays to Fridays from 9 a.m.
to 3 p.m. and will be closed on
Friday, July 4.

For information, visit the
website at www.pgparks.com;
pick up a copy of the Summer
2003 Guide to Park and Recre-
ation Classes, Programs and
Events; or call 301-445-4500,
TTY 301-445-4512.  Information
en Espanol, 301-445-4509, TTY
301-445-4512.

Contact the facility at least
two weeks in advance of the
program to request special ac-
commodations (i.e. sign language
interpreter, support staff, etc.).
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ST. HUGH’S CATHOLIC CHURCH
135 Crescent Road, Greenbelt, Md.

Daily Mass: As announced
Sacrament of Reconciliation: Saturday 3:45-4:45 p.m.

Rev. Thomas F. Crowley, Pastor
Rev. R. Scott Hurd, Pastoral Associate

Part Time Ministry

MASS SCHEDULE:
Sunday 8, 9:30, 11 a.m.

Saturday 5 p.m.

UNITED CHURCH OF CHRIST

Daniel Hamlin, Pastor

Greenbelt Community Church

Hillside & Crescent Roads
Phone: 301-474-6171 mornings

Sunday Worship

10:15 a.m.

"A church of the open mind, the warm heart,
the aspiring soul, and the social vision..."

Catholic

Community

of Greenbelt

MASS

Sundays 10 A.M.
Municipal Building

Rev. DaeHwa Park, Pastor

UNITED METHODIST CHURCHUNITED METHODIST CHURCHUNITED METHODIST CHURCHUNITED METHODIST CHURCHUNITED METHODIST CHURCH
Mowatt Memorial United Methodist Church

40 Ridge Road, Greenbelt

301-474-9410

                   SUNDAY

Sunday School         9:45 am

Talk & Listen (Coffee Hr.)  10:15 am

Worship Service      11:00 am

Tues. Lectionary Study 7:00 am

Wed. Prayer Meeting    7:00 pm

Third Friday, Games Night 7:30 pm

HANDICAPPED ACCESSIBLE

www.gbgm-UMC.org/mowatt

June 15, Trinity Sunday; First Sunday after Pentecost (Kingdomtide);

Father's Day Sunday      Sermon: "Calling to Be Heirs of God"

HOLY CROSS LUTHERAN CHURCH
6905 Greenbelt Road • 301-345-5111

Sunday  8:00 a.m.   Worship
 8:45 a.m.   Fellowship
 9:15 a.m.   Sunday School
 9:15 a.m.   Bible Class
10:30 a.m.   Worship

Wednesday  7:30 p.m.   Evening Worship

Fax 301-220-0694 • E-mail myholycross@erols.com

Baha'i Faith

www.bahai.org/

Greenbelt Baha’i Community
P.O. Box 245

Greenbelt, MD 20770
301-345-2918      301-220-3160

"Be generous in prosperity and
thankful in adversity."

-Baha'i Sacred Writings

Obituaries

Congregation
Mishkan Torah

10 Ridge Road, Greenbelt, Maryland 20770, 301-474-4223
Rabbi Jonathan Cohen           Cantor Phil Greenfield

A warm, comfortable and involved congregation
Creative nursery school for two to four year olds
Pre-K to post-confirmation education program
First year school FREE for one child
Reconstructionist/Conservative affiliation

www.mishkantorah.org
Services: Friday, 8 p.m.; Saturday, 9:30 a.m.

Family, 7:30 first Friday of the month

Barbara Wells and
Jaco B. ten Hove,

co-ministers

Paint Branch Unitarian
Universalist Church

3215 Powder Mill Road,
Beltsville/Adelphi (301-937-3666)

Welcomes you to our open,
nurturing community

June 15, 10 a.m.

Choir Concert -
"There's Music in the Air"

Carolyn N. Goff
Carolyn N. Goff of Rockville

died on Saturday, June 7, 2003
after a long struggle with cancer.
She had been principal of
Greenbelt Center and Greenbelt
Elementary Schools.

Mrs. Goff began teaching in
the 1960s.  Although she had
taken the necessary leadership
training courses she resisted be-
coming an administrator.  She
loved the classroom and felt she
could touch more lives there.
But then Dr. John Van
Schoonhoven, Center School’s
principal, convinced her that by
becoming director of Center
School’s innovative After School
Program she could make a differ-
ence in this program and also
keep in contact with children.
She left her position teaching so-
cial studies at Kenmoor Middle
School, a magnet school, and
became assistant principal of
Center School and director of the
After School Program.

When Dr. Van Schoonhoven
retired in April 1992, Mrs. Goff
was appointed acting principal.
Staff members and parents con-
tacted the Board of Education
asking that Mrs. Goff be ap-
pointed principal and she was.

Blue Ribbon School
It was Mrs. Goff who sup-

ported and enriched initiatives
that Dr. Van Schoonhoven had put
in place that led to Center
School’s receiving the 1992 Blue
Ribbon Schools Award, one of the
highest honors for excellence that
the U.S. Department of Education
bestows.  It was Mrs. Goff who
oversaw moving from Center
School into the new Greenbelt
Elementary School in 1993.

Mrs. Goff believed in coop-
erative learning in which chil-
dren worked in small groups to
solve problems.  She began to
develop more fully her concept
of departmentalization of the
teaching staff.  She felt that it’s
difficult for one person to teach
all subjects.  She wanted to see
teachers specialize more so stu-
dents or teachers could move
from classroom to classroom to
better utilize the strengths of
teachers and help students to
adapt more easily to middle
school.  She gradually began to
implement this concept into the
upper grades.  To facilitate this
team teaching she initiated a
school-based management team
delegating a great deal of author-
ity to staff thorough grade level
team leaders.

Mrs. Goff believed in learning
by doing, in the worth of each
child and in working to turn
discipline problems into positive
gains.

Retirement
Illness forced her to retire.  In

retirement Mrs. Goff volunteered
at St. Ann’s Infant and Maternity
Home, continuing her interest in
and love for children.  She pur-
sued some of her creative plea-
sures such as gourmet cooking
and playing the organ and pi-
ano.  She redecorated a room in
her house to become a home of-
fice to use her computer.

She is survived by her hus-
band of 41 years, James M. Goff;
sons James M. Goff, Jr., and
Michael J. Goff; five grandchil-
dren; mother Helen S. Mitchell;
sister Brenda Feehan; brothers W.
Allan Nalley and Thomas G.
Nalley and other loving family
and friends.  Her son Brian W.
Goff and father C. William
Nalley preceded her in death.

A Mass of Christian Burial
was offered at St. Elizabeth’s
Catholic Church, Rockville on
Tuesday June 10, 2003.  Inter-
ment was in Gate of Heaven
Cemetery.

In lieu of flowers memorial
contributions may be made to
Montgomery Hospice Society,
1450 Research Blvd; Suite 310,
Rockville, MD 20850.  Family
and friends may also sign and
view the Goff family guest book
at www.pumphreyfuneral.com.

The Greenbelt community
and the Greenbelt Lions Club
have lost another great friend
and Lion.  William W. Hand was
a member of the Greenbelt com-
munity for well over 45 years.
He was a Lion for 41 years, hav-
ing joined in January 1962.  He
was club president, zone chair-
man and held the high office of
deputy district governor in 1981-
82 for all of Lion District 22-C.
He held every Greenbelt Lions
Club office and was an integral
part of the Greenbelt community
working hard at the annual pan-
cake breakfasts, Labor Day festi-
vals, blood drives, Lions toy
drives and assisting with vision
and hearing screenings in
Greenbelt.

You could see him at the
Greenbelt Recreation swimming
pool when it opened each morn-
ing at 6 a.m. for many years as
he greeted swimmers with his ro-
bust smile and a hearty “Good
Morning.”  Hank Irving of the
Recreation Department recalls
Bill Hand telling him that he’d
be “happy to work there, but he
wouldn’t wear a Speedo swimsuit
as a uniform.”  Bill Hand en-
joyed being a part of the
Greenbelt community, being a
Lion and being a grandfather to
his grandchildren.  He exempli-
fied what a great Lion and mem-
ber of our community should be
by serving and helping others,
which is the Lions motto – We
Serve!

Bill was recently awarded life
membership in Lions Clubs Inter-
national and we should all be
honored for having known and
loved him as a father, friend,
neighbor and church member at
the Greenbelt Community
Church and as a fellow member
of the Greenbelt Lions Club.

Well done, our good friend.
– For the Board of Directors

T. J. Engram
Past King Lion and
First Vice President

Greenbelt Lions Club

In Memoriam

William “Bill” Hand
Greenbelters were saddened to

hear of the death of Carolyn
Goff, former principal of
Greenbelt Center and Greenbelt
Elementary Schools and director
of Center School’s After School
Program.  Many children and
families were touched by Mrs.
Goff’s kindness and generosity.
She will be missed.

Friends of former resident Eric
“Buddy” Moore were sorry to
hear of his death last month.

Congratulations to Amanda
Wildoner of Tamarisk Court for
obtaining a $1,000 scholarship
from the Prince George’s Municipal
Association (see council story).

Congratulations to Jessica and
Derek Skaggs of 49 Ridge Rd.,
who welcome first born Avory
Joseph Skaggs.  The little guy
made his appearance at Washing-
ton Adventist Hospital on June
10, 2003, weighing in at 7 lbs.,
10 oz.  Best wishes to all three.

Mat Amberg of 6 Court Hill-
side Road and daughter Ruth of
Arlington recently attended a re-
tirement party in Dousman, Wis.,
for Mat’s daughter Margaret
Amberg Winz.  Margaret is retir-
ing from the Dousman school
system after 33 years of teaching
kindergarten.  She grew up in
Greenbelt and attended
Greenbelt’s schools and High
Point High School.  Then she left
for the University of Wisconsin.
Margaret was named teacher of
the year for Dousman.

Summer School
Program Offered

The Prince George’s County
Board of Education has an-
nounced summer school opportu-
nities.  It is important to note
that the second- and sixth-grade
mandatory summer school pro-
gram will not be offered this
school year.

The school system will con-
tinue to offer a variety of sum-
mer school opportunities includ-
ing some tuition-based programs.
Eleanor Roosevelt High School
is one school offering summer
school with a tuition fee.

Special summer programs will
be offered at selected schools
within the county.  These pro-
grams include special education,
“challenge” schools, Title I
schools, ESOL (English for
speakers of other languages) and
others. A comprehensive list of
summer school opportunities is
available on the school system
website at www.pgcps.org or from
any local school.

Carolyn Goff
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 City  Information

GREENBELT MUNICIPAL/ PUBLIC ACCESS CHANNEL 71
Municipal Access: 301-474-8000:   Monday, June 16  at 8:00pm “City Council Work Session-State’s Attorney
Glenn Ivey” live  Tuesday & Thursday, June 17 & 19,  6pm “ACE Reading Program-Greenbelt Elementary School”
6:30pm “It’s Municipal Government 2003” 7:30pm “ACE Literary Showcase”  8:00pm “COG-Homeland Security-
Segment 4” 8:30pm Replay of Council Work Session

Public Access: 301-507-6581: Wednesday & Friday, June 18 & 20, 7pm “Love Foundation-How to Make a Change
II”  7:30pm “Spring Filmworks Festival Recap”  Sunday,  June 15 at  9am & 6pm “Love Foundation”

 MEETINGS FOR JUNE 16-20

Monday, June 16, 8:00pm, Board of Elections, Greenbelt Community Ctr.

Monday, June 16, 8:00pm, COUNCIL WORK SESSION-State’s Attor-
ney, Glenn Ivey (Stakeholder), Municipal Building.

Wednesday, June 18, 8:00pm, COUNCIL WORK SESSION, Greenbelt
Lake Watershed Assessment, Greenbelt Community Center.

City of Greenbelt
WILDLIFE ADVISORY

Due to the large number of rac-
coon sightings, we are posting
this wildlife advisory.

Please be aware of the fact that
raccoons are being forced to live
in urban areas. Foraging during
the day is not extremely uncom-
mon because of the availability
of food and the fact that raccoons
do not have a natural predator in
this area.

If you notice a raccoon having
trouble walking or with discharge
around the face area, please con-
tact Animal Control at 301-474-
6124.

Do not approach the animal or
try to trap it. The situation is be-
ing monitored and traps are in
place throughout the area. Moni-
toring your companion animals
outside is highly recommended.

If you have any questions or
concerns, please call 301-474-
6124.

Senior Survey
Respondents Needed
Greenbelt Residents ages

60+ and/or their
Caregivers are needed for
a City of Greenbelt Senior

Needs Assessment
Survey.

Interviews will be con-
ducted in June and July,
2003 in the residents’
homes or community

location.  Please call Gwen
Worley at

301-474-8000 to
volunteer as a respondent.

GREENBELT CARES BABYSITTING COURSE
Wednesday, June 25th from 10am-1pm

Municipal Building-1st Floor Conference Room
This free course is targeted toward students
completing grades 5-8.  Students will learn

responsibility and health and safety
issues of taking care of children, as well
as learning about poison control and fire
prevention.  Students completing the

course will receive a certificate and be eligible
to participate in the Greenbelt CARES ODD

JOBS/JOB BANK program.
Info/Enrollment:  301-345-6660, ext 144

NOTICE  OF  ADOPTION  OF  THE  BUDGET  FOR  THE
GENERAL FUND

BUILDING CAPITAL RESERVE FUND
CEMETERY FUND

DEBT SERVICE FUND
REPLACEMENT FUND

SPECIAL PROJECTS FUND
TEMPORARY DISABILITY RESERVE FUND

UNEMPLOYMENT COMPENSATION RESERVE FUND
GREEN RIDGE HOUSE FUND

2001 BOND FUND
CAPITAL PROJECTS FUND

COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT BLOCK GRANT FUND

At its regular meeting of June 9, 2003, the City Council of Greenbelt,
Maryland, adopted the City’s budget for Fiscal Year 2004, thereby
approving expenditures as follows:

General Fund $ 17,989,700
Building Capital Reserve Fund 45,000
Cemetery Fund 1,800
Debt Service Fund 1,018,000
Replacement Fund       257,500
Special Projects Fund 59,500
Temporary Disability Reserve Fund 50,000
Unemployment Compensation Reserve Fund 5,000
Green Ridge House 1,009,900
Capital Projects Fund 1,264,800
2001 Bond Fund 2,425,000
Community Development Block Grant Fund 300,000

Copies of the adopted budget document will be available for
examination in mid- to late-August, at the City Offices, 25 Crescent
Road, at the Greenbelt Library, 11 Crescent Road and at Greenbelt
CityLink at www.ci.greenbelt.md.us.

DONATION
DROP-OFF

Saturday, June 14th
9:00 a.m.-12:00 p.m.
Parking lot between the

City Office and the
Community Center

The American Rescue Workers
accepts donations of usable
household goods (clothing, fur-
niture, small appliances, curtains,
towels, bedding, books, puzzles
and toys.)

For further information contact
the City of Greenbelt Recycling

Office at 301-474-8303.

All are invited to attend a reception in honor of

CAROL LEVENTHAL
Friday, June 20, 2003 from 6-9 p.m.

Greenbelt Municipal Building
25 Crescent Road

Carol is retiring after 27 years of service to
Greenbelt CARES and the

City of Greenbelt.
JUNE IS PEDESTRIAN

SAFETY MONTH

 PLEASE DRIVE 25 IN
NEIGHBORHOODS AND

SCHOOL ZONES AND
SAVE LIVES!

Eric “Buddy” Moore died sud-
denly last month.  He was 63.  He
was the eldest son of the late Ed
and Mary Moore of the 44 Court
of Ridge, who moved to
Greenbelt in the early 50s.  He
grew up with Alex Vella, Billy
Steele, Donnie Dorsey and other
Greenbelt kids of his age.  Buddy
is survived by an older sister
Yvonne and two younger broth-
ers, Ed, Jr. and Patrick.  Bud mar-
ried Bonnie Kagle, the daughter
of “Reds” Kagle who lived across
the court.  The marriage ended in
divorce.  Bud had three children:
Sherrie of Charlotte, N.C.; Eric of
Daytona, Fla. and Shellie of
Kissimmee, Fla., as well as a half-
dozen grandchildren.

I knew Buddy in part because
his brother Ed, or “Kippy,” was
and remains one of my best
friends.  But I also knew Bud as
an older friend whom I met when
I worked at Woody’s Flying ‘A’ gas
station for a few months when I
was 19.  Woodrow W. Love
owned the station then, which is
now the Mobil Station at
Centerway and Crescent owned by
Bill Novick.  In my day, it  was a
rite of passage for a Greenbelt
youth to work at Woody’s, pump-
ing gas and fixing tires.  Buddy
worked there as “the best me-
chanic I’ve ever seen,” as Kippy
said recently and he was a skilled
one himself in his day.

Bud could fix anything.  I re-
member if you cited some me-
chanical malfunction to him or
remarked on how he had fixed
some insurmountable problem, he
would just say “It was easy!”
To Bud, it definitely was.  He
knew that all mechanical things
are logical and he could deter-
mine the logic of a specific item
very quickly.  Once when he had
a transmission laid out on the
bench, I asked him how he could
remember where all those parts

went.  He said he couldn’t.  He
just said “It can only go back
one way, so I don’t worry about
it.”  Bud had invented several
mechanical items and processes
and had a patent on one for a
new way to light boats using fi-
ber-optics.

What I most remember about
Bud, the man, was his kind heart
and his happy-go-lucky attitude.
He was impulsive, but not reck-
less, just a guy who cherished a
good time.  His brother Patrick
tells of a time when he was in
first grade that Bud went to his
school to defend him when he
was falsely accused of stealing.
Kippy worked with Bud for a
time at a gas station in Bowie
and remembers once when
Buddy got his paycheck and
asked Kippy to cover for him
while he went to pay his rent.
Kippy says he was too young to
realize Bud wasn’t coming back
when he asked Kippy to help
load his tools in the trunk.  I re-
member Bud helping anyone
who asked, especially with me-
chanical problems.  He often got
into trouble with Woody because
he would help someone who
stopped by with some little prob-
lem and not charge anything,
usually because he knew the
person couldn’t pay.  Besides, it
was just a little thing to Bud.

Bud lived in Florida after
leaving the Washington area.
More recently, he lived on prop-
erty he owned at Mount Storm in
West Virginia.  He was part owner
of a carwash and a motel there.
But in my mind, and perhaps in
his, he was always one of the
older Greenbelt boys. We’ll miss
his face, with one of those little
cigars clutched between his teeth
as he worked on some motor or
part.  And we’ll miss his kindness
and his bright, laughing smile.

– Rick Ransom

In Memoriam

Eric "Buddy" Moore

called before the city council to
be recognized for having been
awarded a $1,000 scholarship
from the Prince George’s County
Municipal Association.  Amanda
Wildoner of Tamarisk Court will
be attending Towson University.
She was working at the council
meeting as a camera operator for
the city’s public information and
communications office.

Swim Fees
Both resident and nonresident

daily admission and pass rates
will be increased by about three
percent if a resolution introduced
at this meeting for first reading
is enacted by the city council.
The increases will take effect af-
ter Labor Day.  The resolution
reflects decisions the council
made in adopting the budget.
The ordinance will be considered
for adoption at the June 30 regu-
lar meeting.

Other Actions
Council adopted a resolution

authorizing City Accountant
Deirdre Allen to co-sign checks

OPEN SPACE continued from page 1

with City Treasurer Jeffrey Will-
iams while the city manager and
assistant to the city manager are
at Ocean City attending the
Maryland Municipal League
Conference later this month.

An ordinance was introduced
creating a Building Capital Re-
serve Fund in accordance with
budget decisions.

Council agreed to reserve the
city's right to appeal recent ad-
verse court decisions relating to
the Conceptual Site Plan and
Preliminary Plat for Greenbelt
Station Metro Park.

The council agreed to file a
notice of intent to seek permit
coverage under the requirements
of the National Pollutant Dis-
charge Elimination System under
the Prince George’s County per-
mit.  The action will not require
additional city expense but will
require city staff to monitor
storm water outfalls and imple-
ment housekeeping practices to
reduce storm water pollution on
city-owned properties.

IRAQ continued from page 1
There’s always sadness in po-

lice work “and you take that
home with you.”  When a
young boy was hit by a UPS
truck and killed immediately,
Sappington says having to break
the news to the boy’s family was
one of his saddest duties.

Did faith help during his po-

licing years?  Yes, he says, it
did.  I learned that when he mar-
ried his present wife he became a
Mormon.  His wife will not be
permitted to go to Iraq but is
supportive of the plan. If all goes
well, the couple plans to meet in
Europe about every four months.
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Greenbelt Consumer Co-op Ad
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Greenbelt Consumer Co-op Ad
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Based on information released by the Greenbelt Police
Department. Dates and times are those when police were first

contacted about incidents.

POLICE BLOTTER

 

         Did you Buy a New Car in 2002?  

You can refinance it and get 

A new car loan rate of 4.5%apr 

        Up to 60 months at 

 Greenbelt Federal Credit Union, 

Roosevelt Center, 112 Centerway 

          For more information call: 301-474-5900. 

              Loan applications accepted online at 

                         www.erols.com/gfcrun 

           apr = annual percentage rate. Rate subject to change without notice. 

AMERICAN REALTY

Commission Only - No Extra Fees

Jeannie Smith, GRI
Quality and Personal Service

301-345-1091

COMING SOON
2 Bedroom Frame
 Backs to Woods
3 Bedroom Block

END Unit
Single Family

Lakeside
Single Family
College Park

          9-S Research RoadUNDER
CONTRACT

          56-K Crescent RoadUNDER
CONTRACT

CONGRATULATIONS
to Joanne Tucker

on the sale of your Lakeside home
and THANK YOU
for doing business
with Jeannie Smith

UNDER
CONTRACT         12 Pinecrest Court - single family

          2-P Plateau PlaceSOLD IN
5 DAYS

          9110 Fowler Lane
        Single Family

This three bedroom single family home has a wood burning
stove, large deck, two car garage, storage shed and is situated on
almost a half acre lot.  Call for an appointment.  $149,900.

NEW
LISTING

Attempted Murder
8000 block Mandan Road,

June 2, 6:17 p.m., officers re-
sponding to a report of shots
fired were told by witnesses that
several people were involved in
a fight in the parking lot and
that as they fled on foot, one of
them turned and fired several
shots in the direction of people
who remained.  Those who re-
mained then also fled on foot.
No one was injured.  The shooter
is described as a black male, 18
to 21, 5’5”, 140 lbs., wearing a
white T-shirt and black shorts.

Carjacking
9100 block Edmonston Court,

May 31, 8:34 p.m., a man had
just parked his vehicle when a
man walked up to the driver’s
window, produced a handgun
and demanded the driver’s
money and car.  The victim
rolled up the driver’s window, af-
ter which the suspect began
banging on the window with the
gun.  A second person yelled for
the first carjacker to leave the
scene and both then fled the area
in a vehicle described as a green-
ish-blue Nissan Quest van.  The
suspects are described as (1) a
black male, 5’3”, medium build,
dark complexion and a ponytail,
wearing a hat, a black wind-
breaker-type jacket and a mask
over his face, and (2) an His-
panic female, 6’, heavy build,
wearing a black and red hat,
black hooded sweatshirt and
possibly blue jeans.

Robbery
Old Navy clothing store, June

3, 6:34 p.m., a cashier at the store
was approached by a man dis-
playing a handgun and demand-
ing money.  After he obtained
money, the man fled on foot.  He
is described as a black male
about 23, 6’, 190 lbs., wearing a
dark hat, tan windbreaker and
dark blue jeans.  He had painted
a black goatee on his chin.

5800 block Cherrywood Lane,
June 2, 5:18 p.m., a man was
riding his green and black bi-
cycle when the suspect pulled
him from it and rode away.  The
victim was not injured.  The sus-
pect is described as a black male,
18 to 20, average build, light
complexion, wearing a light blue
shirt and blue shorts.  A second
suspect who was present during
the robbery is described as a
black male, 18 to 20.

Indecent Exposure
9100 block Edmonston Road,

June 3, 1:30 p.m., a woman was
cleaning an apartment when she
saw a man wearing only a shirt
standing in the doorway of what
is believed to be his apartment.

The woman said that this has
occurred on other occasions.
The suspect is described as a
black male, 27, 6’, 148 lbs.  In-
vestigation is continuing.

Resisting Arrest
6100 block Breezewood

Court, June 3, 11 p.m., a male
resident, 41, was arrested and
charged with assault, resisting ar-
rest, hindering and trespassing
after officers responded to a re-
port of a burglary in progress.
Officers found two possible sus-
pects hiding in a laundry room
adjacent to the residence, and
one tried to flee on foot.  He
was apprehended after a short
foot chase in the 6000 block of
Cherrywood Court, but he refused
to obey commands and tried to
assault the arresting officer.  He
had to be forcibly taken into
custody and was taken to Prince
George’s Hospital for treatment of
injuries sustained while resisting
arrest.  He was then released to
the Department of Corrections
for a hearing before a District
Court Commissioner.

Theft
Capitol Cadillac, June 1, 2:16

a.m., a man, 23, was arrested and
charged with theft and related
charges after an officer saw him
tampering with a vehicle in the
parking lot of the business.  See-
ing the officer, he fled on foot,
running to the parking lot of
T.G.I. Friday restaurant, where he
tried to hide the gloves he was
wearing by putting them under a
vehicle.  He continued to try to
flee on foot and was appre-
hended nearby after a foot chase.
Located where the suspect was
hiding were tools commonly
used to steal tires.  A computer
check revealed that the vehicle
the suspect ran to, a 2004
Chrysler, had been reported sto-
len.  The man was released to
the Department of Corrections
for a hearing before a District
Court Commissioner.

7700 block Kenilworth Av-
enue, May 30, 9:45 a.m., after a
traffic stop, a nonresident male,
31, was arrested and charged with
two counts of theft and related
charges.  An officer observed a
suspicious U-Haul truck and a
computer check revealed that it
had been stolen.  The suspect
was released to the Department of
Corrections for a hearing before a
District Court Commissioner.

Drugs
8000 block Mandan Road,

June 1, 9:12 p.m., a juvenile, 16,
was arrested for possession of
marijuana with intent to distrib-
ute.  He was released to a parent
pending action by the juvenile

justice system.
Burglary

6100 block Breezewood
Court, May 30, 8:22 p.m., some-
one entered a residence by way
of an unlocked door.  A safe
containing jewelry was taken.

6100 block Breezewood
Drive, June 2, 3:50 a.m., some-
one tried to break into a resi-
dence by tampering with a door,
but entry was not gained.

Three incidents of commercial
burglary were reported, two in
the 6400 block Ivy Lane, and
one in the 9100 block of
Edmonston Road.  Details are
not available.

Vandalism
5900 block Cherrywood Ter-

race, May 31, 8:03 p.m., some-
one broke out the bedroom win-
dow of a residence.

Disorderly Conduct
T.G.I. Friday restaurant, May

31, 1:29 a.m., a non-resident
male, 21, was arrested after he
became disorderly during a dis-
pute over an unpaid restaurant
bill.  He was released on citation
pending trial.

Vehicle Crime
The following vehicles were

reported stolen: a blue 1989
Toyota Corolla four-door, Va.
tags YBX5428, May 30, from the
6000 block Springhill Drive; a
2000 Dodge Intrepid four-door,
June 1, from the 5800 block
Cherrywood Terrace, which was
recovered the next day by Metro
transit police in Cottage City; a
1998 Honda Civic two-door, June
3, from Beltway Plaza, which
was recovered the next day by
Manassas police; a 1997 Ford
Thunderbird two-door, June 3,
from Beltway Plaza, which was
recovered June 5 by Metropoli-
tan police in D.C.; a red 1996
Dodge Intrepid four-door, Md.
tags FNN175, June 5, from the
9000 block Breezewood Terrace.

Vandalism to, thefts from and
attempted theft of vehicles were
reported in the following areas:
Beltway Plaza; 7700 block
Hanover Parkway; 7900 block
Greenbelt Road; 6900 block
Hanover Parkway; 7000 block
Springhill Drive; 6100 block
Springhill Terrace (three inci-
dents); 5900 block Cherrywood
Terrace; 6100 block Breezewood
Court; 9000 block Breezewood
Terrace; 6000 block Springhill
Drive; 9100 block Edmonston
Road; 9100 block Edmonston
Court; 7400 block Greenway
Center Drive.

Three vehicles stolen prior to
the period of this report were re-
covered; no arrests were in-
volved.

A female employee cleaning
rooms at the Marriott Courtyard
was sexually assaulted on June
9.  The attack occurred between
12:15 and 12:30 p.m. at the ho-
tel location at 6301 Golden Tri-
angle Drive, according to MPO
George Mathews.  The assailant’s
description is black male, 20s,
5’7" to 5’9" and with a substan-
tial scratch on the right side of
his face.

This assault may be linked to
earlier assaults in the D.C. area.

A joint task force of the Ar-
lington County Police Depart-
ment, Greenbelt Police Depart-
ment and Metropolitan Police
Department is working to identify
and apprehend a suspect(s)
wanted in connection with four
sexual assaults, including the
one Monday.  All the assaults
involved female employees at
area hotels.

The first case occurred at the
Renaissance Hotel located at 999
9th Street, N.W., at approxi-

mately 3:15 p.m. on Sunday,
May 11.  A second case occurred
at the Jefferson Hotel located at
1200 16th Street, N.W. at ap-
proximately 10:30 a.m. on Fri-
day, May 23.  A third case took
place at the Holiday Inn located
at 2650 Jefferson Davis Highway
in Arlington at approximately
11:30 a.m. on Friday, June 6.
The investigation into these
sexual assaults is ongoing and a
suspect(s) has not been identi-
fied.  However, police are inves-
tigating the possibility that the
same suspect is responsible for
all four cases.

During the assault on May
11, the victim managed to grab a
ring worn by her assailant.  A
photograph of the ring is avail-
able at www.mpdc.dc.gov.  A
composite of the suspect from
the May 11 case is also on the
website.

Anyone with information about
this case is asked to call the
Greenbelt police at 301-474-7200.

Hotel Domestic Assaulted Here

Happy 82nd Birthday
to my Mom,
Lena Sidone
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Call us today for a Satisfying Smile!

28 Ridge Road
Greenbelt, Maryland 20770-0717

The Age of Laser Dentistry Has Arrived!
Everyone is aware of the fantastic
advances in laser therapy in medicine.
Lasers have now been developed and
proven safe and effective for dentistry.
The McCarl Dental Group now offers
state-of-the-art laser therapy for many
dental procedures.  Many types of
cavities can be treated without drilling or
novocaine.  Even gum and root canal
therapy can sometimes be treated
without surgery or injections.  Lasers
haven't totally changed the face of
dentistry.  They're one more way to help
our patients to have beautiful and healthy
smiles that will last a lifetime.

DISTINCTIONS AND AWARDS:
DR. CLAYTON S.  MCCARL,  JR.
Fellow in Academy of General Dentistry.
Member of the Pierre Fauchard Academy.
DR.  JAY MCCARL
Dental Implant Symposium, Boston University.
Fellow in Academy of General Dentistry.
DR.  DAVID  J.  MCCARL
Quintessence Award for Excellence in Clinical
Restorative Dentistry.
DR.  KIMBERLY  BURROUGHS
American Society for Geriatric Dentistry.
Crest Award for Excellence.

McCarl Dental Group
301-474-4144 For Our New Patients

Initial Hygiene Visit
Comprehensive Exam

and
Any Necessary Xrays

$35.00
Good Only With Coupon

Value Up to $200.00

Office Hours:
Monday 8-8
Tuesday 9-8
Wednesday 9-8
Thursday 8-5
Friday 8-3
Saturday 8-12

Dr. Jay; Dr. Kim Burroughs; Dr. Clayton, Jr.;
and Dr. Dave

APRONS continued from page 1

Come to the

COLLEGE PARK
FARMER’S MARKET

Much bigger and better this year:
Local farmers and vendors offering
fresh fruits, vegetables, bakery goods,
jellies, herbs, plants and cut flowers.

Open Saturdays – 7 a.m. -  Noon
May 3 through November 29, 2003

5211 Paint Branch Parkway (formerly Calvert Road)
in College Park -- across from Airport.

keep up appearances in the city.
Celia Craze, director of plan-

ning and community develop-
ment, reported on the survey that
led to the new policy.  She said
that 276 of the over 1200 drive-
ways within the city right-of-way
were determined to be in need of
repair or replacement.  The esti-
mated cost is $115,000.  A
schedule to complete the work
will be determined on the basis
of need and other construction
activities in the area.

For example, on streets under-
going major renovation or recon-
struction, aprons in need of repair
will be scheduled concurrent with
the street project.  Councilmem-
ber Rodney Roberts clarified that
the city should only pay for
original aprons and he stated
that the city’s new policy was
more in line with practices in
other communities.  The new
policy was approved by a 4 to 1
vote, with Turnbull opposed.

Other Action
There was unanimous agree-

ment that the Maryland Munici-
pal League should repeat the
“Protect Municipal Resources”
legislative priority in 2004,
since state budget cuts to locali-

ties may be even more severe
next year.  The priority could in-
clude suggested revenue en-
hancements such as increasing
the income or sales tax.

Davis presented a certificate
of appreciation from the Mary-
land Municipal League to David
Moran for his dedicated service
on the 2003 legislative commit-
tee.

The meeting began with a
Memorial Day poppy presenta-
tion by Rosita Dietrich and oth-
ers from the American Legion
Auxiliary of Greenbelt Unit
#136.  Katie Dillon, Little Miss
Poppy, gave poppies to the coun-
cil and audience and collected
contributions to support veteran
services.  Dietrich read a state-
ment on the symbolism of the
poppy used to honor those who
have died in battle while serving
in the armed forces.

A city resident asked that the
city keep up to date with crime
reports on its website.  She said
that with increasing crime in the
city, it’s important to know more
about crime patterns.  She placed
public safety as a top priority for
the city.

Headache Awareness Week 

June 15-21 
 

Nine out of ten Americans suffer from headaches.  If you get headaches, what do 

you do when the pain begins?  Do you grit your teeth and carry on?  Do you gulp a pill 

and hope that the pain goes away?  There is a better alternative.  HAVE YOU TRIED 

CHIROPRACTIC? 

     Headaches have many causes.  One is diet – for instance, too much chocolate or MSG 

may be the culprit.  Another cause may be disease.  About 5% of headaches are warning 

signals caused by physical problems.  The other 95% of headaches are tension, 

migraine or cluster headaches.  These are called primary headaches because they are 

not caused by disease.  The headache itself is the primary concern.  Most primary 

headaches are associated with muscle tension in the scalp or neck.  This can happen after 

long periods in front of your computer.  In fact, 

because of the decrease most of us experience in 

regular exercise and the increase in sedentary activity 

which comes with an increasingly computer 

oriented world, more people than ever are 

experiencing headache problems. 

     Research has only recently linked headaches 

with the cervical spine.  It is estimated that 65% of all 

headaches have accompanying neck pain.  

Migraines, in the past, have been associated with 

cerebrovascular or seratonin abnormalities.  

Current studies are finding these abnormalities to be 

secondary to the abnormalities found in the cervical spine.  Spinal manipulation has 

been found to be effective for tension and migraine headaches.  When compared to 

drug therapy, spinal manipulation rated superior.  Its effects lasted four weeks after 

treatments ended. 

     If you or someone you know experiences headaches, give me a call at 301-220-0496 

during the week of June 15-21 and I will give you an exam and a cervical set of x-rays, if 

needed, for $19.00.  This offer is good only during this week and you must mention this 

ad at the time of making your appointment. 

 

Shaun M. Bezak, D.C. 

 

Bezak Chiropractic and Rehabilitation 

7415 Greenbelt Road (inside Bally’s gym) 

Greenbelt, MD 20770 

301-220-0496 

by Marian Evans
Green Ridge House residents

enjoyed a memorable perfor-
mance of “The Honky Tonk An-
gels” at the Allenberry Dinner
Theater in Boiling Springs, Pa..

Green Ridgers & “Honky Tonk Angels”
The story was about three

women who met on a bus to
Nashville and dreamed about be-
coming country music stars.  The
show featured a fabulous review
of country music classics by

such artists as Loretta Lynn,
Dolly Parton and Tammy
Wynette.  Everyone thoroughly
enjoyed the bus ride, the camara-
derie of friends, the excellent
food and a gala show.
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Potpourri
Anonymous Christian

support for hurting people.
Questioning personal signi-

ficance? Come and meet with
other Christians who combine

prayer, scripture, praise and
real relationships.

Thursdays - 7:00 to 8:30 PM
at Greenbelt Baptist Church

John Crellin, CLTC, LUTCF

10714 Baltimore Ave.
Beltsville, Md.
301-937-9395

To learn more about how long term care
insurance can help protect you and your
family, call:

Growing and Protecting Your Wealth®

Prudential Long Term CareSM Insurance is underwritten by The Prudential Insurance
Company of America, 751 Broad St., Newark, NJ 07102 (800-732-0416). This cover-
age contains benefits, exclusions, limitations, eligibility requirements and specific
terms and provisions under which the insurance coverage may be continued in
force or discontinued. All insurance policies may not be available in your state.
Coverage is issued under policy numbers GRP 98176, GRP 98177, GRP 98178
and GRP 112202; however policy numbers may vary by state. Prudential Finan-
cial is a service mark of the Prudential Insurance Company of America, Newark,
NJ, USA and its affiliates.
INST-A006077  Ed. 10/2002

CLASSIFIED

301-474-0046
20 Southway

Greenbelt, MD
20770

Old Greenbelt Citgo
Dave Meadows

Service Manager

   Maryland State Inspections

Oil Changes, Batteries
Brakes, Shocks, Tires
Exhausts & Tune-Ups
MD State Lottery

• Open 24 Hours for Gas and Snacks •

GREENBELT SERVICE

CENTER

Auto Repairs
& Road Service

161 CENTERWAY ROAD
GREENBELT, MD 20770

(301) 474-8348

A.S.E. Certified Technicians
Maryland State Inspections

Greenbelt Auto & Truck Repair Inc.

159 Centerway Road
Greenbelt, Maryland 20770

301-982-2582
www.greenbeltautoandtruck.com

A complete service facility equipped to
perform all service requirements that
your manufacturer recommends to com-
ply with Preventive Maintenance service
schedules & extended warranty pro-
grams! Also, routine repairs that keep
your vehicles operating safely and reli-
ably.

A.S.E.
Master Certified Technicians

• Now Featuring! •
Collision repair damage and stolen recovery repairs.

Working with all Insurance estimates.
Most estimates are FREE & in a timely order.

A.S.E. Certified Collision Repair Technician

www.wislerconstruction.com

Home & Business
Improvements

Remodeling-Repairs-Int. & Ext. Painting
Bathrooms-Basements-Kitchens
Ceramic Tile & Laminated Floors

Pressure Washing-Deck Care-Sheds

Wisler Construction
& Painting Co.

Serving Greenbelt since 1991

301-345-1261

Owner has over 20 years expereince
Member of the Better Business Bureau

MHIC40475

SELLING YOUR HOME?
My commission is 3–4.5%
I can save you hundreds.

                                    Call George Cantwell
                                    301-490-3763

RATES
CLASSIFIED: $3.00 mini-

mum for ten words.  15¢ for
each additional word.  Submit
ad with payment to the News
Review office by 10 p.m.  Tues-
day, or to the News Review
drop box in the  Co-op grocery
store before 7 p.m. Tuesday, or
mail to 15 Crescent Rd., Suite
100, Greenbelt, MD 20770.

BOXED:  $8.10 column
inch.  Minimum 1.5 inches
($12.15).  Deadline 10 p.m.
Monday.

NEEDED: Please include
name, phone number and ad-
dress with ad copy.  Ads not
considered accepted until pub-
lished.

Your Special Spa*
• Facial Services
   Corrective Peels
   Microdermabrasion
•  Therapeutic Massage
   Deep Tissue, Reflexology
•  Body Services
    Wraps, Masques, Scrubs
•  Make-up Services
   Individual and Small Group
•  Waxing Services

*A complete menu  is available at www.pleasanttouch.com

Spa

Hours:  Mon.-Tue.1-8pm
            Wed.-Sat. 9am-8pm

Located in the heart of
Historic Greenbelt
143 Centerway
301-345-1849

BONDING
PSYCHOTHERAPY

COUNSELING CENTER
    • Relationships/Couples
    • Depression/Anxiety
    • Feel better/Enjoy life

Ginny Hurney, LCSW-C

(301) 595-5135
HELP for WOMEN and MEN

Traditional Monuments Cremation
Funerals Service

Donald V. Borgwardt
Funeral Home, P.A.

Family owned and operated

4400 Powder Mill Rd.
Beltsville, Md. 20705-2751   Pre-Need Counseling
(301) 937-1707      By Appointment

Podiatry Care
In Your Home

Dr. Allen J. Moien
A Greenbelt resident, Dr. Moien
makes house calls to patients for
podiatric (foot) care. Dr. Moien is

board certified and is approved for
Medicare, Medicaid, and most
private insurance coverage.

Call 301-441-8632
to arrange an appointment for

foot care in your home.

Going Home Cremation Service
Beverly L. Heckrotte, P.A.

  Personalized   Professional
  Dignified   Affordable

301-854-9038 or 1-866-728-HOME
Call for your FREE information package

•  24-hour service specializing in direct cremation
•  Arrangements made in the convenience of your home or

      office
•  Return of the urn and memorial merchandise to your home
•  Serving Maryland, D.C., and Northern Virginia

Visit us at www.GoingHomeCremation.com

Block GHI Townhome

Price Just Reduced!
2 B.R., 1 Bath

Many Improvements!
Fenced Yard, Free Garage

Asking $92,500

Ricker Realty (301) 464-9020

SERVICES

CHILD CARE VACANCIES – Grand-
mother will take care of your 6-month
to 4-year-old child and after school
care/tutoring and homework assistance
in her home in Hyattsville.  Safe, se-
cure and fun-filled environment.  Suit-
able for child development.  Call 301-
559-3379, Eteruza.

SEWING AND ALTERATIONS –
Experienced seamstress will do sew-
ing jobs and male/female clothing al-
terations.  Call 301-559-3379, Mrs.
Sumner.

TRANSFER FILM, SLIDES, PHO-
TOS to VHS or DVD.  Tape repair,
consumer editing.  Photos made from
videotapes, etc.  HLM Productions,
Inc.  301-474-6748.

GENERAL YARD WORK – Reliable,
thorough, affordable.  Kyle, 301-855-
3786 or 410-257-7537.

HARRIS LOCKSMITH – Clay Har-
ris, Greenbelt.  Phone 240-593-0828.

JC LANDSCAPING – 301-794-7339.
Beds trenched, mulched.  Annuals, pe-
rennials, ornamental trees and shrubs in-
stalled.  Shrubs trimmed, pruned.  Small
trees, landscape debris removed and
hauled away.  Free estimates.

INDEPENDENT CARPET CON-
TRACTOR – Please call Bill at 301-
860-1881.  Always the best for less.

M.S. IN MATHEMATICAL SCI-
ENCES offers tutoring in algebra, ge-
ometry, calculus, and statistics.  Middle
and high school levels, $10/hr.  Eco-
nomics, international finance, and op-
erations management, college students,
$20/hr.  Sessions held at Centerway from
9 a.m. till 9 p.m. or your convenience
nearby 5 miles. Call Hector, 786-208-
4157.

“SEAN’S LAWNS” – Grass cutting
reasonably priced.  301-441-1668

DECKS POWERWASHED and
sealed.  Lower level decks, $75; upper
level decks, $125.  Pat, 301-213-3273.

HOUSEPAINTER/HANDYMEN –
Hire Eric, a GHI resident.  Good sea-
son rates on painting, powerwashing,
and carpentry.  301-441-2545.  Cell,
301-675-1696.

NEED A HOUSE SITTER? Mature,
refs., care for pets, plants.  Call 301-
474-2192.

SINGLETON CLEANING SERVICE
– Affordable, bonded & insured.  202-
483-6615.

NOTICES

ISN’T THIS GREAT?

ASPIRING WRITERS of non-rhym-
ing verse are invited to gather once a
month to read their poetry and schmooze
in a supportive Greenbelt group.  Call
301-614-0795 after 5 p.m.

NEW DEAL CAFE NEWS – Happy
Night Tuesdays – Reduced beer and
wine from 5-9!  Ghost of Tom (funky
folk) Friday, the Gliders (country folk)
Saturday, Drum Circle Sunday, Doug
Way Thursday!

MERCHANDISE

MOVING SALE – Furniture, sofa, table
w/chairs.  Call 301-477-3600.

HAVE SOMETHING TO SELL?  This
is a great place to advertise it!

JUNE IS
PEDESTRIAN

SAFETY MONTH
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University Park 

What a great deal on this 3 bedroom, 2 bath rambler with large family 

room addition!  Large corner lot, new kitchen and more!  $239,900 

Boxwood Village 

This rambler home has 4 bedrooms and 3 full bathrooms.  Your family 

will love this home on a quiet cul-de-sac.  Don’t miss it!  $279,900 

Large Corner Lot 

This home was completely renovated just 2 years ago.  New kitchen, 

bath, windows, refinished floors, new siding and more!  Coming Soon 

3 Bedrooms With Extra Half-Bath 

This home has been remodeled with an enlarged kitchen and extra 

cabinets and countertops.  Bathroom on lower level.  $94,900 U.C. 

End Unit With Large Corner Lot 

This home was originally a 3 bedroom townhome that was converted 

to a 2 bedroom.  Fantastic yard that back to woods.  Call now! 

Greenbriar 

Main floor condominium with 2 bedrooms and 2 baths.  Enclosed 

patio is used as a study.  Large bedrooms & closets.  $105,900 SOLD 

1 Bedroom End Unit GHI Home 

This affordable home has its own private stairway entrance.  The  

kitchen wall was removed to create open space.  Fenced yard. SOLD 

Schrom Hills 

You can get this 4-Bedroom single family home for thousands below 

market.  Large corner lot.  Call now to find out more about this deal. 

Lakewood 

Enormous fenced yard at the end of a cul-de-sac.  Lots of renovations 

in the 4 bedroom, 2 bath home & private driveway.   $229,900 SOLD 

Corner Lot With 2 Additions 

This home has a separate bedroom addition on the main level, and 2 

bedrooms upstairs.  Includes front storage/laundry area. $89,900 U.C. 

Townhome with Screened Porch 

This 2 bedroom block GHI home is just steps from Roosevelt Center.  

Large floorplan with 11x17 MBR.  Fenced yard & shed. $134,900 U.C. 

Sellman Estates 

This 4 br split foyer in Beltsville is ideal for your large family.  Bed-

room, full bath and separate entrance on the lower level.  $264,900. 

Sumner Grove 

Beautiful 3-yr-old Windsor model with 4brs, 2 1/2 baths, 2-car garage, 

full basement & more. Wooded corner lot and deck.  $389,900 SOLD 

Chelsea Wood 

This 2 bedroom condominium has new cabinets and a modern 

kitchen.  Many other renovations and improvements.  $94,900 U.C. 

Great Home - Great Price 

Don’t miss your chance to buy a great home in Greenbelt!  This 2-

bedroom townhome has a modern kitchen & bath.  Just $82,900 

Highland View 

Large brick colonial with 3 full levels.  Walkout basement, modern gas 

furnace, 3-season porch, large fenced yard & fireplace.  Coming Soon 

U.C.=Under contract; seller may consider back-up offers 

CENTERWAY TAX
& ESTATE SERVICE

111 Centerway Suite 204
Roosevelt Center

Year-Round Service
NOTARY

Regina O’Brien, Enrolled Agent
301-345-0272

 $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $

 $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $ $

Leonard and Holley
Wallace

301-982-0044
Realty 1 In Roosevelt Center
Your Greenbelt SpecialistsSM

Since 1986

Graduate - Realtor’s Institute Certified Residential Specialist

ADVERTISING

Licensed
Bonded
Insured

MHIC
#7540

HOME REMODELING SPECIALIST
Replacement Windows • Siding • Roofing

Repairs • Florida Rooms • Decks • Painting
Kitchens • Additions • Bathrooms

BRICK - BLOCK - CONCRETE
Free Estimates/Town References

“Serving Greenbelt For 30 Years”

Call Dick Gehring 301/441-1246
8303 58th Ave. • Berwyn Heights, MD

Holbert’s
Home Imp.

Kitchens & baths Painting
Carpentry Repairs

Call  301-221-8301
M.H.I.C. 25916

Custom Quality Work Done w/ Pride!
No job too small.

Service work and new homes.
ALL work done by Master Electrician

Insured Lic. #1142 Pr. Geo.

301-622-6999

ZEUS ELECTRIC

You know us as JOHN &
TAMMY, a household name in
Greenbelt for over 14 years.
We are the experts at clean-
ing your home and giving you
more time. Time for grand-
children, children’s recre-
ation, and each other. Call,
let a familiar and trusted
name help you out.

We offer :
–Weekly, bi-weekly, or
  monthly service
–Spring cleaning any time
  of the year
–Window cleaning
–Help for special occasions
–FREE estimates

Professionals with the

Personal Touch

Phone 301-262-5151

Good Samaritan
Lutheran Church

Annual Yard Sale - Re-play
10110 Greenbelt Road –

Lanham
June 14th – 8 a.m. to 3 p.m.

knickknacks–white elephants–
food–carwash–dog wash (no cat wash)

Table space $15
Call Chuck 301-474-4924

or 301-794-7300
Good Samaritan Church

GOOD CREDIT – BAD CREDIT

ALL APPLICATIONS
ACCEPTED

13405 Annapolis Rd. (Rt. 450) at Highbridge Rd.
301-262-1313

WWW.MELVINMOTORS.COM for all the inventory

OVER 170 VEHICLES IN OUR INVENTORY
STOP BY OR GIVE US A CALL
WWW.MELVINMOTORS.COM

3 BR GHI

Block Home

Beautiful,
Newly Remodeled
Kitchen and Bath

Walk to Center.

301-345-5390

MERCHANDISE

FOR SALE – Mantis tiller, excellent
condition, used one season, $180; genu-
ine garden scythe w/long wooden
handle, sharpening stone, excellent con-
dition, $50; will throw in large container
of pots for free with either purchase
(first buyer).  301-474-5605.

REAL ESTATE – SALE

RESORT SALE – Lifetime Camp-
ground Membership in Spotsylvania,
Virginia.  Enjoy swimming pools, ten-
nis courts, softball field, playgrounds,
racquetball courts, exercise room, mini
golf, teen center and boating and fish-
ing at on-site lake.  Excellent for family
vacations.  301-345-0568.

WANTED

ROOM TO RENT WANTED, OLD
GREENBELT – Non-smoking, mature,
professional male.  Two nights per
week.  Private bath preferred.  Leave
message at 202-283-0537.

YARD/MOVING SALES

YARD SALE – June 14, 9-2.  On
Ridge Road across from Green Ridge
House.

YARD SALE, UPSCALE – Greenbelt,
Sat. 6/14, 10-2. Sun., 6/15, 12-4.  Art,
jewelry, tools, toys, furniture.  7307
Sunrise Ct.

YARD SALE (TOWNWIDE) – Come
on early birds. 6:30 a.m., Sat., 6211
Seminole Place, Berwyn Heights.

LAKESIDE NORTH MULTI-FAM-
ILY YARD SALE was postponed till
Sat., June 14, 2003 from 8 a.m. to 2
p.m.  Lots of great stuff.  Free refresh-
ments.

MOVING SALE – Sat. 6/14, 8 a.m. to
noon.  Tables, chairs, dog carrier, lum-
ber, household goods.  127 Lastner
Lane, Greenbelt.

Greenbelt
News Review

needs CARRIER
for South End.

Call Ian Tuckman
301-459-5624
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CARES Offers Mini
GED Course

Greenbelt CARES will hold
its Summer Mini-GED Course
from Tuesday, July 1 through
Thursday, July 31.  Registration
will be held on Tuesday, July 1
beginning promptly at 10:30
a.m.  The first class of instruction
will be held on Thursday, July 3.
GED is held every Tuesday and
Thursday for five weeks in the
conference room of the Munici-
pal Building at 25 Crescent
Road.

GED I is from 10:30 a.m. to
12:30 p.m.  Students taking this
course need review of basic math
(addition, subtraction, multiplica-
tion, division, fractions, decimals,
percentages and word problems)
and English grammar skills.

GED II is held from 1 to 3
p.m.  Students taking this course
have successfully completed GED
I and/or are ready to learn alge-
bra and geometry, English litera-
ture and writing skills and pre-
pare to take the GED test.

Students are required to show
proof of residency (i.e. current
lease, phone or electric bill,
driver’s license or Motor Vehicle
I.D. card) There is no charge for
Greenbelt residents in either
course.  Non-Greenbelt residents
are required to pay a registration
fee.  All students are required to
purchase a copy of the GED text-
book and calculator (purchased
from Greenbelt CARES).

Students should be 15 years
of age in order to enroll in
CARES’ GED course.  Questions
and enrollment information
should be directed to Judye
Hering at Greenbelt CARES at
301-345-6660, ext. 144 or by e-
mail: jhering@ci.greenbelt.md.us.

A Mission of Love

Douglas E. Edwards and Vanessa F. Foster of Capitol Heights’
Mission of Love were the grateful recipients May 9 of 2,903
articles of clothing brought to the mission by Greenbriar Phase
III Board of Directors member Albert Chandler (right) and
Greenbriar Activities Director Tina Murphy (not pictured).  The
clothing was donated by Greenbriar and Glen Oaks residents.

Democratic Club
Schedules Picnic

Greenbelt’s Eleanor &
Franklin Roosevelt Democratic
Club will hold its annual picnic
on Saturday, June 14 from 4 to 7
p.m. at Schrom Hills Park on
Hanover Parkway.  This event is
traditionally a reunion-type for-
mat with former members, mem-
bers’ families and guests renew-
ing acquaintances and meeting
new friends while enjoying the
pot luck meal.

This year’s honored guest will
be County Councilman Doug
Peters (D-4, Bowie).  Other local
elected officials have also been
invited.  Grilled burgers and hot
dogs, as well as soft drinks and
coffee will be provided.  Each
person or family should bring a
salad, side dish or vegetable to
share.  For more information,
call Corresponding Secretary Pat
Unger, 301-474-1052.

Dessert will be provided cour-
tesy of Congressman Steny Hoyer
who has donated his own birth-
day cake from his annual Bull
Roast.  That event will be held
on Friday, June 13 from 6 to 8
p.m., rain or shine, at Newton
White Mansion on Enterprise
Rd. in Mitchellville.  Live music
and family activities will be fea-
tured.  For ticket information,
call Rachel Indek, 301-856-0240
at the Hoyer for Congress office
in Clinton.

A third June event will be the
Bowie Baysox vs. New Haven
Ravens game and Tailgate Sup-
per at Prince George’s Stadium in
Bowie on Thursday, June 26.
The picnic will be in the parking
lot on the third base side at
5:45 p.m. and the game will start
at 7:05 to be followed by fire-
works.  This is a combined
fundraiser with the Gov. Oden
Bowie Democratic Club of
Bowie.  Call Kurt Walter, 301-
345-3088 for tickets, which in-
clude both the meal and the
game.

The next regular meeting will
be on Friday, September 19 at 8
p.m., in the Terrace Room of the
Greenbriar Community Building.

Open to the Public • Free Admission • Free Parking

June 13th, 14th, and 15th
Friday 11 am-9 pm • Saturday Noon-10:30 pm • Sunday Noon-9:30 pm

www.sttheodores.org

David Ives’ off-Broadway hit,
“All in the Timing,” directed by
Pamela Gill, Bob Hoffman and
Rod Wiesinger, opened Friday
night at the Greenbelt Arts Cen-
ter.  A celebrated contemporary
playwright who lives in New
York and teaches at Columbia,
Ives writes plays that are critical
of American culture and stereo-
types in general.

For example, Ives mocks edu-
cation, scientific research, dating
rituals, religion, American’s per-
spective on foreign cultures and
much more.  Further, many of his
plays are politically charged.
Much of the humor is derived
through “Schadenfreude,” or ma-
licious glee.  Ives’ sense of hu-
mor ranges from the cleverly
subtle to the crudely blunt.

“All in the Timing” is a col-
lection of one-act plays of vary-
ing lengths.  To get the jokes
going, timing is in fact para-
mount.  Many of the same scenes
are re-enacted in ever-changing
ways, so timing and variation
have to be kept in perfect bal-
ance.  Thus, this is no easy show
to assemble.  The show puts tre-
mendous emphasis on the actors
and is totally unforgiving.

It depends a lot on the person
seeing the performance.  The
over-the-top caricatures of people
can be difficult to watch.  The
second act in particular is long
and cyclical.  In other words,
this type of humor has to appeal
to someone – as well as be de-
livered well by the actors – in
order to be enjoyable.

“Arabian Nights” and “Dr.
Fritz or the Forces of the Light”
were two one-acts that were par-
ticularly well done by cast and
directors.  Both plays poke fun
at how western tourists (particu-
larly Americans) behave in for-
eign cultures.  Justine Wiesinger,
who plays the interpreter in
“Arabian Nights,” was the main
reason that this one-act was so
successful.  She interprets “En-
glish” to “plain English” for an
American tourist trying to pur-
chase a souvenir from a local
woman.  Wiesinger’s ever-smiling
character, spilling over with life,
joy and irony, was right-on and
very funny to watch.

“Dr. Fritz or The Forces of
Light” had a similar theme.
Tom, played by Jon Marget, was
an ailing tourist suffering from
infamous food poisoning.  There-
fore, he is trying to find a local
doctor.  This “doctor” turns out
to be the nightmarish Nazi as
well as voodoo-type priest(ess)
Dr. Fritz (or Maria), both played
by Meg Yednock.  Yednock had
a lot of fun with this completely
over-the-top role.  Her German
accent and attitude were a riot
and her character’s transforma-
tions well thought out and deliv-
ered.

Many of the other plays, par-
ticularly the ones in the show’s
second half, are tough to summa-
rize.  “Words, Words, Words” (a
line from Shakespeare’s Hamlet),
for instance, was a caricature of
what people perceive to be
“good writing.”  The premise is
that three monkeys, named after
the well-known writers Swift,
Kafka and Milton, are put in an
experimental writing room in
front of typewriters to see if they
will eventually come up with

“Hamlet.”  The actors, Norma
Ozur as Swift, Laura Strobel as
Kafka and Donn Cook as Milton
made unbelievably realistic mon-
keys and obviously enjoyed
monkeying around.  This play,
however clever in parts (to get
the jokes it really helps to
knows one’s classics of fiction
and drama), was one example of
the exaggerated humor Ives
comes up with.

As usual, Hopi Auerbach cre-
ated suitable – and in this case
funny – costumes (with the help
of the cast).  Set design by the
directors was plain and appropri-
ate – although the Greek town
as a backdrop for “Arabian
Nights” was somewhat strange.

Anyone interested in
“Schadenfreude” and over-the-top
humor (and anyone interested in
checking up on how well-read
they are) is welcome to join the
talented cast of  “All in the Tim-
ing” at the Greenbelt Arts Center
on Fridays and Saturdays at 8
p.m. through June 28 and for
Sunday matinees at 2 p.m. on
June 15 and 22.

One-act Plays Now at GAC
Are Called “Over the Top”

by Sabine Hentrich

A Review

Greenbelt residents ages 60-years or older and those who care for
them are needed to participate in interviews conducted by City
volunteers and senior service providers.

Survey results will help determine services
and programs needed for Greenbelt seniors
to “age in place.”

To participate, call Gwen Worley:

301-474-8000

Greenbelt
Senior Survey Respondents

Needed
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